
Mortgage rates

I write to counter the Labour lies that Liz Truss’s mini budget of September
2022 caused higher mortgage rates, owing to unfunded tax cuts.

I wish to make it clear Liz Truss did not take my advice on either the mini
 budget or the policy on the  conduct of bond buying and selling. As set out
on my website I recommended tax cuts matched by some spending reductions ,
with support for energy bills limited to  lower income households, not for
everyone. I strongly argued against starting a large programme of bond sales
from the joint Treasury /Bank portfolio amassed under Quantitative easing.

So first the facts.

UK ten year bond yields rose to a peak of 4.4% on 9 th October 2022, more
than two weeks after the budget. They fell back to 3.1% on 20 th November
following temporary reversal of the Bank’s aggressive bond sale programme.
They hit a new higher high on 13 th August 2023 at 4.67%. They are currently
at 4.2%.

They largely mirrored US ( and EU) bond rate rises. The US ten year yield
rose to 4.2% on 21 October 2022. The US bond rate rose to a higher high of
4.9% on 20 October 2023.

These changes were not reflected in Japan or China as their Central banks did
not make the same errors as the Bank of England, Fed and ECB who needed to
rein in excess money they had created by forcing up interest rates.

This pattern shows there was no big special effect from the Kwarteng budget.
It also shows rates went higher a year after the Kwarteng  budget had been
reversed, as happened in similarly placed EU and US,

Tomorrow I will explain two special factors hitting the UK in the autumn of
2022 from Bank policy which did temporarily cause sell offs in the bond
market.

Wokingham Borough Council wastes more
money on worsening the refuse service

Householders have been sent a glossy leaflet telling us from this summer
Wokingham Borough Council  are going to cancel weekly household rubbish
collections and go over to fortnightly.

They are scrapping the blue bags and spending money on  black bins for
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everyone. Recycling from  the green bags will also be downgraded from weekly
to fortnightly. However, they still need to go to every house every week and
offer a weekly collection of the food waste.

Why go to all this trouble and cost? It is unlikely there will be any savings
as they still have to get round every house every week. It will be
frustrating for householders to see the waste service arrive and leave but
not be able to get either recycling or household waste removed that week.
This looks like another case of paying them more for a worse service,
something this Council specialises in. They should try listening to what
residents want, and should drop unpopular ideas.

UK short of capacity

I was talking last evening to a US specialist in AI who had come to the UK.
asking about what it would  take for the UK to catch up with US AI and
digital success she made two interesting responses.  Lay on more electricity
and water.

If the UK is serious about building on its relative success over the rest of
Europe in now being the third tec hub a long way after the US and China tge
UK needs to  expand its web capacity. This needs large increases in
electricity supply to power the Cloud servers and storage centres, and plenty
oof water to cool. It is also going to take more broadband capacity.

I would add that it would help to take corporation tax down to 15%. The
Republic of Ireland has proved this generates a lot more revenue than 25%. If
the golden triangle of Cambridge, Oxford, London is to be the new hub it
takes more homes, trains and road capacity too.

The UK is far behind the US in tec and so in GDP per head, growth and numbers
of large companies. Much of the necessary extra capacity can be financed in
the private sector, but it will take more energy by government to get it
going.

My Speech on Spring Budget debate –
National Insurance
John Redwood  (Wokingham) (Con):

I have declared my business interests in the Register of Members’ Financial
Interests.
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I welcome the reduction in the tax on jobs. The level of overall taxation in
our country is too high. The reason it is so high is primarily the huge
expenditure the country, by general agreement, incurred to tackle the covid
lockdown. This is why I find the Opposition’s criticism of this Government’s
tax record so difficult to grasp. After all, they wanted us to lock down
tougher and they wanted us to lock down for longer. While a lot of money was
rightly offered by this Government to individuals and companies to replace
their lost incomes —colossal expenditure on a scale we have never seen
before—Labour wanted to spend more on those causes, as well as wanting the
lockdown to go on for so much longer.

What we demonstrated was that if we lock down a country for a year or more,
stop a very large number of people earning their livings or livelihoods at
all, and close down a large number of companies for the duration and maybe
for longer, it is an extremely costly process. Of course, we needed to offset
that to prevent a complete collapse in the economy and to sustain some
lifestyles for those who otherwise would have no income. So we as a nation
have this burden of extra expenditure, which we are now having to tackle by
tax levels that are higher than we like.

We are at this very important point where the higher taxes are all in
place—some of them are doing their job, and some of them will disappoint
because higher tax rates do not always deliver the extra revenue that
Treasury and OBR planners seem to think they will—and the Government are
rightly saying, from the autumn statement through this Budget and on to
future fiscal events, as they are now called, that we want to get back to
getting the level of taxation and the burden of the rates down. It does not
mean that we want to reduce the amount of taxation—indeed, the Government,
understandably, want to collect a lot more taxation, as do the Opposition—but
the fundamental policy debate is about how best to do that, and it is surely
right that we are going to have a more prosperous economy and more public
expenditure can be afforded if we have tax levels that promote growth,
particularly if we reduce the taxation that is otherwise a big burden on
work, on enterprise and innovation, and on small companies and the self-
employed.

I am delighted that the self-employed have been included in the national
insurance cuts in both the autumn statement and this Budget, but I still
think the Government need to reform or push back the changes they made to
IR35. We have lost 800,000 self-employed over the covid period. Some of that
is because of the damage the covid lockdown has done, but some of it is
deliberate tax policy in telling people that they cannot be self-employed, or
so undermining the credibility of their status as self-employed in the eyes
of others that they do not get the contracts they used to get from businesses
that are nervous about the tax issue.

I urge my hon. Friends on the Front Bench to find time to look again at the
second part of the self-employment package. I welcome the national insurance
part, but I think we need to look at IR35, because we need that extra
capacity. It would be good to get back some or all of those 800,000, and to
add many new ones—younger ones—to that crucial army, because I am sure all
Members in the House, being honest, would agree that the self-employed make



such a valuable contribution in our constituencies.

Does my right hon. Friend share my view that over the decades we have seen
such a fall or drop-off in individuals starting their own business, younger
people in particular, because of these concerns about the tax burden, how
regulated it is and how difficult it is? By dealing with the whole long-
standing issue of IR35, we could open up a new marketplace and encourage a
new generation of entrepreneurs and small business leaders to come in and
really help to grow the economy.

I largely agree with my right hon. Friend, but if we look at the numbers, I
think the fall-off was from 2020 to 2024. Prior to that, with good
Conservative policies and lower taxes, we were growing the self-employed army
very noticeably, and it was

making a very important contribution to general growth and the way all our
local communities are serviced. It is so often self-employed people who allow
us to make personal contact in a way that large companies do not seem to want
any more. They are the people who turn up in the evening or at the weekend,
if necessary, to get work done, and they are the people who wrestle with the
increasingly impossible streets created by Labour and Liberal Democrat
councils, which make it more difficult for them to get their vans around.

Does the right hon. Member not understand that perhaps the other reason for
the decline in the self-employed and small and medium-sized enterprises is
the growth of large businesses or large corporations that push them out of
the marketplace and that monopolise and dominate? That is a big part of it,
and it is a massive part of how our economy has developed over the last 30 or
40 years.

No, I do not think that is the main point. I think the two main points are
the ones I have made—the covid lockdown and the tax regime affecting the
ability to set oneself up. I will meet the hon. Member a little of the way,
because I do think that the 2021 reforms in particular put companies off
dealing with the self-employed, and the self-employed often need business
from other companies, as well as directly from the public, and that has been
a problem. If he and his party are seriously interested, they should look at
the 2017 and 2021 reforms, which I think they supported, to understand how
they have backfired. That is a good example of the OBR and the Treasury
thinking that they can get more money out of the self-employed by forcing
more of them to be employed but ending up with a far less successful economy
with far fewer people working.

It is an absolute pleasure to listen to my right hon. Friend. I want to
reinforce his point about IR35 so that our colleagues on the Government Front
Bench are clear about how important this is. He talked about how Labour in
the past supported those measures, but does he share my concern that perhaps
Labour has now recognised that those changes to IR35 have backfired and that



it would be disastrous for the Conservative party to go into the next
election not having made those changes while the Labour party is offering to
do so?

I will not join my hon. Friend in suggesting that it could be disastrous to
go into the election—I hope that, when we get to the election, it will be
looking rather better. But I do agree that it would be great to have sorted
out the IR35 taxation mess before we get to the election—after all, there
could still be many months of happy Conservative Government ahead if that is
the Government’s wish—as that would be a much better outcome. Failing that,
it would be good to put it in the manifesto, but the self-employed would be
quite right to say to the Conservatives, “If you have now got to the point of
putting it in the manifesto because you think it needs changing, why didn’t
you just fix it?”

My right hon. Friend is making a brilliant speech. He is talking about the
self-employed, and in Southend and Leigh-on-Sea more than 98% of my
businesses are small or medium-sized—in fact, the vast majority are micro.
Does he, like me, welcome the raising of the VAT threshold in the Budget?
Does he think that over time it would be welcome to continue moving that
threshold, which is such a brake on the growth of small businesses? It is a
brilliant thing that we have done, but could we take that further?

My first request of Chancellors in recent Budgets has been that there should
be a sizeable increase in the VAT threshold. I opened the bidding at taking
it up to £250,000, because I think we should want get on with these things,
and we should want to allow the self-employed to take on their first one or
two employees and get their business to a certain scale before this colossal
bureaucratic burden comes down upon them. I have not yet persuaded my hon.
Friends in the Treasury. I am pleased that Chancellors have moved from
saying, “No, we don’t want to do that at all,” to saying, “It can now be
done.” But if the Government are to do it, they should get on with it, mean
it, and look as if it is going to make a real impact.

Five thousand pounds is not much. Lots of people get their business to around
£75,000 to £80,000—I have met them in my constituency, as I am sure have most
Members in theirs—and then they say, “I’ll have a month off,” or, “I’ll close
the B&B for more of the off-season period,” or, “I won’t take on any more
contracts, because I really don’t want all that hassle.” They will say, “I’m
just a self-employed plumber”—or caterer or whatever—“and I’m good at what I
do. I don’t want to become a VAT expert and I don’t want to have to spend a
fortune on consultants to take me through this rigmarole of trying to keep
the books straight on VAT.” I think we would benefit greatly from allowing
that flexibility. The Bill helps, because it does reduce self-employed
national insurance costs, but, as my hon. Friend the Member for Southend West
(Anna Firth) said, it would be much greater if we dealt with the VAT
threshold at the same time.

I would like to extend the conversation, which the Opposition clearly want to



have and the Government need to respond to, about affordable and unaffordable
tax cuts. First, I note that the Opposition dub all tax cuts—apart from the
odd one they vote for—as unaffordable, whereas any amount of public spending
is affordable. That is a strange asymmetry. The truth is that the Budget
deficit is a combination of increased spending and reduced taxation, and one
needs to look at both sides, which should be treated similarly.

The other thing that the Opposition must understand, from listening carefully
to Ministers, is that getting rid of all national insurance employee
contributions is just an idea; it is not a pledge and it is not a policy. It
is clearly not baked into the next five years of figures. We have the
Government’s five-year financial plan in the Budget, which sets out in
general terms what the levels of tax revenue and overall spending will be—we
await more detail for future years on spending from the public spending
review in due course—and we know what the current feeling is on taxation,
because we are just voting that through at the moment, based on the Budget.
We know that future Budgets will make changes to taxes.

I am sure that Conservative Budgets will make reductions in taxes—assuming
continuity of Conservative Government—but the Government are not promising to
take off all this national insurance in one go, or

indeed to make any particular change to national insurance next year or the
year after. That is the right position to be in. However, given that there is
plenty of time to think this through—it is not urgent policy—I urge my hon.
Friends in the Treasury to set out more of the consideration than the
arguments before coming up with a firm pledge or a timetable for implementing
a tax cut that they want.

We do need to begin with the contributory principle, which is still the main
feature of the national insurance fund as we have it today, relating almost
entirely to the state retirement pension. The old contributory benefits for
unemployment and sickness have been largely removed from the national
insurance fund—there are only residual, small amounts left—and now come out
of general taxation and are voted on in the normal way. The contributory fund
is primarily for the pension, which is reflected in the fact that everyone in
receipt of a state retirement pension—or in expectation of one when they get
to the relevant age—will have their pension based on their contribution
record.

It is also true that Parliament over the years has amended how one qualifies
for those contribution records—in some circumstances one can be at home and
qualify for deemed contribution, which is all good and fair—but it is still
very much a contribution-based system. If we suddenly went away from such a
system, we would need to answer the question: how do we settle eligibility
for state pension? Many of my constituents would not think it a good idea if
we invited in migrant workers in their 60s to do two or three years’ work
here, having settled here quite legally, and then said, “You can have a full
state pension.” They would feel that was not quite what people had in mind,
because all previous generations have had to be here and work for many years
to gain that entitlement. So there would be issues of fairness.



If the Government’s proposition is only that they would quite like to get rid
of all employee contributions, I suppose we could keep the contributory
principle by proxy, because people would have an employer contribution
record, which I guess modern computers could divulge in a form that made a
proxy for the eligibility of that person for a pension. However, it would
still leave a hole in the national insurance accounts, because with just
employer revenue we would have less national insurance revenue coming in than
pension going out, so there would need to be technical adjustments or the
abolition of the fund and some other reassurance mechanism that people would
get their entitlements for the state pension, however those new entitlements
were calculated.

This is a complicated area. I have been around this policy area on several
occasions in the past for various leaders, Chancellors and shadow
Chancellors, and I have always concluded that it would not be a good idea to
try to merge the whole of the national insurance taxation system with the
whole of the income tax system. I still think there is some merit in keeping
the contributory principle. It now mainly relates to the pension, which is
probably what one settles for, given how much other benefits have gone up and
how one could not put all that extra burden on additional national insurance
contributions.

I therefore urge the Government to ask themselves questions about the
timetable, affordability, wisdom and, above all, what they wish to do with
the national

insurance system as a whole, the contributory principle—which still means a
lot, particularly to older users of the system—and what a more modern system
might look like. That is Green Paper and policy discussion territory, and it
is invited as part of this debate because the Opposition have tabled
amendments to try to tease some of these matters out. We cannot settle this
today, however; we need a lot of documentation and research to update some of
the numbers and complexities, which I remember poring over in the past, so we
can see how this might work.

So, it is good news that we are getting a tax cut, and good news that we can
have some more tax cuts to come, but I ask the Government please not only to
think about cutting national insurance, on which they have done a big and a
good job, but to think about some of the other taxes, such as the VAT
threshold and IR35, and such as taxes on energy where we are still completely
uncompetitive in this country because energy taxation is so high, relative to
China and the United States of America, let alone relative to our European
competitors—they tend to have higher energy prices but we are still
uncompetitive against them.

So we need to look at all of that, and when we are looking at future Budgets
we need to work away at finding more headroom. I am very pleased that this
national insurance cut is effectively allowed under Office for Budget
Responsibility rules because the Government have seized the initiative on the
productivity decline, which has been very sizeable over the covid period in
the public services, and the Government are putting back around £20 billion
of lost productivity in future years. That is a modest target given the scale



of the decline, and it is another reason why the public finances have been
thrown into disarray by covid: we did not merely have all the extra costs
during the covid period, but we now have ongoing considerable extra cost to
run our public services because we cannot even get them back up to the levels
of productivity they had hit in 2019 before the covid crisis. We need to look
at other ways of finding headroom. Productivity is a good mine for finding
headroom so we can improve the quality and cut the cost of what we deliver in
the public sector.

I still think the Bank of England should be stopped from selling its colossal
bond portfolio at huge losses and sending the bill to the taxpayer. That is
unsupportable and the fact that taxpayers and the Treasury have had to find
£34 billion year to date to cover the whole range of Bank of England losses,
which include capital losses on the bonds, is a sign of how out of control
this is. We need to stop that kind of thing. It would also be very helpful in
getting us out of this technical recession, because the monetary policy has
shifted from being massively too expansionary and inflationary, as it was
during the covid period, when some of us warned about the way the Bank
carried on for too long with printing money and buying bonds. I was very
happy with the first tranches because it was essential to offset, but the
last tranche was over the top. The Bank has now lurched to being too tough
and has therefore created a technical recession that we need not have had,
and if it stopped quantitative tightening bond sales, that would start to
ease the markets up a bit more and allow us to grow a bit more rapidly and
therefore generate more tax revenue.

So I hope there is some food for thought here for the Government when they
look at their progress so far. The national insurance cuts are good, but they
should study the overall reform rather more carefully and think it through
and not make it the only kind of tax cuts in the future. There are other tax
cuts now that are more urgent and that would grow the economy more quickly,
and they would be targeted rather more on enabling more people to work for
themselves and more small businesses to grow, and on us having more capacity,
particularly in high energy using areas.

Dear Colleague – Post Office Horizon –
compensation for Postmasters

I reproduce the latest from the Post Office  Minister to speed up
compensation. I have urged the government to get on with this.

Dear Colleague,

Post Office (Horizon System) Offences Bill: House of Commons Introduction

Since the 2019 Group Litigation High Court case, the Government has been
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working hard to right the wrongs of the Post Office Horizon scandal, which
began in the 1990s. The Government has been processing full, fair and final
claims for financial redress as quickly as possible. The Horizon Shortfall
Scheme, which was set up in 2020, has paid out £107 million, and initial
offers have been made to all of the main group of claimants. The Group
Litigation Order scheme, launched last year, has paid out £34 million, which
includes interim payments. For those postmasters whose convictions were
overturned by the courts, £38 million has been paid, and since October last
year, claimants have been able to access £600,000 in a fixed sum award. This
is part of our plan to tackle the Horizon scandal, one of the biggest
miscarriages of justice in British history.

On 10 January, the Prime Minister announced a major step forward in response
to the Horizon scandal. He confirmed that the Government would introduce new
primary legislation to make sure that those convicted as a result of the
Horizon scandal, are swiftly exonerated and compensated. I am pleased to
announce that the Bill, to deliver on this commitment,
will be introduced to the House of Commons today.

The Post Office (Horizon System) Offences Bill sets out a clear set of
objective criteria which identifies the convictions which are in scope.
Individuals whose convictions meet the criteria will have these convictions
automatically quashed at Royal Assent, without any action on their part.
Records such as the Police National Computer will be amended and individuals
will be notified and invited to apply for financial redress. Only if we do
not already have information about their convictions will individuals need to
act to have their records updated.

All convictions within scope will be quashed on Royal Assent whether or not
we have identified the individual at that point.
The legislation will apply on an England and Wales only basis. We have been
working closely with colleagues in the Scottish Government and Northern
Ireland Executive to progress their own approaches to quashing convictions
and wish to see equitable outcomes for postmasters delivered across the whole
of the United Kingdom.

The Government recognises the constitutional sensitivity and unprecedented
nature of this legislation. The Government is clear that given the factually
exceptional nature of the scandal, this legislation does not set a precedent
for the future relationship between the
executive, Parliament and the judiciary. The judiciary and the courts have
dealt swiftly with the cases before them, but the scale and circumstances of
this prosecutorial misconduct demand an exceptional response. We are keen to
ensure that the legislation achieves its goal of bringing prompt justice to
all of those who were wrongfully convicted as a result of the scandal,
followed by rapid financial redress.

With the will of both Houses of Parliament, it is the Government’s intention
that the Bill will secure Royal Assent as soon as possible before Summer
Recess.

Financial redress for those with quashed convictions



Financial redress is not in scope of this legislation, however once this
legislation has been passed, we will provide a route to full, fair and rapid
financial redress for quashed convictions. This will be paid on the same
basis across the UK, regardless of where or how
the conviction was quashed. I am also pleased to confirm that the Financial
Secretary to the Treasury will be introducing secondary legislation to ensure
the monies received are exempt from tax.

I am pleased to also confirm that this new scheme will be delivered by the
Department for Business and Trade, rather than the Post Office. My officials
and I are engaging with the Horizon Compensation Advisory Board and claimant
representatives on the design of the scheme. Those whose convictions are
overturned will be able to choose between accepting a fixed sum award of
£600,000, which will be paid quickly, or having their losses individually
assessed.

I can confirm that Post Office have started work on preparing for disclosure
of documents they hold on claimants. Whilst I recognise concerns around Post
Office involvement and I am keen to keep it to a minimum, given the data Post
Office hold there is a need for them to be involved in disclosure.

Progress on existing financial redress schemes

For the Group Litigation Order scheme, we are mindful that claims are not
being submitted as swiftly as we would like, so it is taking us too long to
get help to claimants. To remedy that, at least in part, I can announce that
we will top up compensation to £50,000 on receipt of a full claim if the
claimant has not opted for the fixed sum award of £75,000. If an initial
offer is not accepted and independent facilitation is then entered, we have
committed to paying postmasters 80% of the initial offer, to help ensure that
claimants do not face hardship while those discussions are completed.

In January, the Government announced that it would introduce an offer of an
optional £75,000 fixed sum award for participants in the Group Litigation
Order scheme. The fixed offer means that claims are dealt with promptly, and
some people will get more than they asked for. The fixed offer also has had a
helpful effect on other claims – it substantially reduces the effort to be
invested in small claims by claimants’ lawyers, making more resource
available to progress larger claims quickly. I am therefore pleased to
announce
today that this policy will be extended to the Horizon Shortfall Scheme to
ensure equal treatment across the schemes. Those who have already settled
their claim below £75,000 will be offered a top-up to bring their total
redress to this amount. Over 2,000 postmasters
will benefit from these top-ups.

We will work closely with the Post Office to ensure these payments can be
made as early as possible. The Financial Secretary will be introducing
legislation to ensure these further payments are made exempt from tax.

For postmasters whose convictions were overturned by the courts, they can now
top up their interim payment to £450,000. Of course, if they have opted for



the £600,000 fixed sum award, they will get that instead. This Government is
continuing to work hard to right the wrongs of the past and ensure swift
exoneration and financial redress for victims of this scandal.

Yours ever,

KEVIN HOLLINRAKE MP

Minister for Enterprise, Markets, and Small Business
Department for Business and Trade


